



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Ghana*



* Download full report at: http://www.ecpat.net/sites/default/files/A4A2011_AF_GHANA_FINAL2.pdf

INTRODUCTION

Since attaining independence in 1957, Ghana has remained one of the most democratic and politically stable countries in Sub-Saharan Africa.¹ With one of the fastest growing economies in the world, the country's demand for cheap child labour has grown exponentially.² Approximately 40% of Ghanaians are less than 15 years of age³ and an estimated 28.5% live below the national poverty line.⁴ Resource shortages, combined with an inconsistent application of the law, have contributed to a lack of enforcement and support services which have created a gap in protection against Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC).⁵ Additionally, societal stigmas related to sexual exploitation and abuse prohibit children from coming forward to report their victimisation.

Although Ghanaian law prohibits **child prostitution**, UNICEF has reported an increase in the number of children exploited within the commercial sex trade.⁶ In most areas, prostitutes are between 12 and 20 years of age, operate independently, and often organise themselves into groups of five to 10 members (prostitution rings).⁷ Young Ghanaian girls sent to work as *kayayes* (female porters) to help support their families are extremely vulnerable to sexual abuse and prostitution.⁸ Increase in urbanisation due to the rising oil industry,⁹ as well as a degree of societal tolerance, seem to facilitate the rising number of children exploited in prostitution.

Seventy percent of the **trafficking victims** within Ghana are children.¹⁰ Children sent to live with relatives are often exploited for labour¹¹ and a large number of Ghanaian children are sexually exploited on the streets, in brothels, around mining sites, in neighbouring countries, and internationally.¹² Poverty, lack of opportunity, restricted access to education,

and poor law enforcement have been identified as the driving forces behind the trafficking of children in Ghana.¹³ While the government has drafted a five-year national action plan to prevent trafficking, a lack of specialised anti-trafficking training for law enforcement officials, combined with a lack of funding for victim shelters, has kept Ghana from attaining the highest level of compliance with the *Trafficking Victims Protection Act's* minimum standards for the elimination of trafficking.¹⁴

Increased development of Ghana's tourism industry has made Ghana one of the most popular **child sex tourism** destination countries in Africa.¹⁵ Lack of reporting mechanisms and poor enforcement of child protection legislation make it an "ideal destination" for travelling child sex offenders and the production of **child pornography**.¹⁶ Often Ghanaian children suffer sexual abuse from expatriates and international tourists in exchange for the payment of school fees.¹⁷

Widespread access to the Internet, combined with the advancement of new technologies, has exponentially expanded the reach of organised child sexual exploitation.¹⁸ More specifically, it has facilitated the abduction of teenagers and the solicitation of young Ghanaian girls for sexual exploitation abroad.¹⁹ Despite an increase in awareness of cybercrime, most crimes are unreported due, in large part, to a lack of technical training and legal support.²⁰

With an average of one in four girls married before their 18th birthday, Ghana has one of the highest **child marriage** rates in the world.²¹ Insufficient resources to enforce legislation have led to a continuation of the problem in Ghana.

NATIONAL PLANS OF ACTION (NPAs)

Rather than one overarching NPA that expressly addresses CSEC, Ghana's child protection system is primarily guided by a series of issue-specific NPAs.²²

Although many of these NPAs set clear objectives, outline the actions needed to achieve goals, assign responsibilities to specific

agencies, and seek to promote inter-agency coordination,²³ Ghana's piecemeal system has led to overlap and inefficient resource allocation which decreases its effectiveness in combating CSEC. Moreover, without monitoring mechanisms in place, it is difficult to assess the measurable outcomes of Ghana's NPAs.

COORDINATION AND COOPERATION

At the national and regional levels, Ghana has several issue-specific coordinating committees with child protection mandates.²⁴ However, in the absence of a comprehensive NPA that addresses all manifestations of CSEC, the Ministry of Gender, Children, and Social Protection has been responsible for policy development, coordination, and monitoring of child welfare in Ghana.²⁵ This Ministry has established a Department of Children in all 10 regions and 16 districts of the country²⁶ which works to sensitise and educate those who work with child victims of exploitation, as well as promote the sharing of information and coordination across agencies.²⁷

Ghana is one of 24 countries to adopt the Multilateral Cooperation Agreement to Combat Trafficking in Persons and the Joint

Plan of Action against Trafficking in Persons, especially Women and Children in West and Central African Regions.²⁸ Currently, nine regions within Ghana maintain Anti-Human Trafficking Units that investigate and prosecute local reports of trafficking in persons.²⁹ Ghana's Child Protection Network is a coalition of government departments, ministries, and civil service organisations that advocate for the rights and welfare of Ghanaian children.³⁰

Despite their potential, these departments and mechanisms are under-resourced and cannot provide adequate services to the widespread number of child victims.³¹ Moreover, many of these organisations suffer from overlapping mandates, weak coordination, and a failure to address the sensitive issues associated with CSEC.³²

PREVENTION

Ghana does not have a formal system for collecting comprehensive data related to CSEC.³³ In recent years, however, there has been an increase in both media coverage of child exploitation³⁴ and efforts to "create awareness and sensitise both adults and children of the rights provided for in the CRC."³⁵ Moreover, registration of births in Ghana is compulsory, which formally provides Ghanaian children with legal rights and documents. The government is committed to ensuring that, by 2015, all primary school aged children are able to enrol in and complete school.³⁶

Despite these efforts, a lack of overarching strategy has resulted in duplication of awareness

efforts.³⁷ This, combined with a lack of resources, has left understanding and application of children's rights in Ghana primarily at a policy level.³⁸

There is no evidence of website or download restrictions to help prevent distribution of child pornography. Despite the popularity of Ghana as a tourism destination,³⁹ there is no evidence of involvement by or collaboration with Ghana's private sector to prevent CSEC. There is also no evidence that the Ghanaian government has expressly acknowledged or allocated funds towards the prevention of CSEC.

In the area of deterrence, Ghana lacks both a

sex offenders' registry and specific measures that criminalise travel to Ghana for the specific purpose of engaging in sexual activity with

children. No specific deterrence measures have been identified to reduce the demand for CSEC.

PROTECTION

After becoming the first country in the world to ratify the *Convention on the Rights of the Child* (CRC), Ghana has continued to demonstrate its dedication to child rights through the ratification of many of the principal international treaties related to CSEC. However, without ratification of the *Optional Protocol on the sale of children, child prostitution, and child pornography* (OPSC), a major gap remains in the legal protection for victims of CSEC.

Legislation

Although Ghana has yet to ratify the OPSC, it does have a number of legal mechanisms (the 1992 Constitution, *Criminal Code (Amendment) Act 1998*, *Children's Act 1998*) to ensure that children are protected from CSEC.⁴⁰ The Ghanaian *Children's Act* is regarded as the most comprehensive piece of legislation on children's rights in the country, providing detailed provisions on children's rights, as well as child-specific processes and procedures.⁴¹ However, constraints on funding and resources have led to an absence of reliable data on the enforcement of these existing child protection laws.

The disconnect between Ghanaian law and practice has left many aspects of the child protection system unregulated and unimplemented.⁴² Moreover, Ghana's lack of implementation and services for victims, combined with its ineffective sanctions for perpetrators,⁴³ has created a lack of confidence in both the judicial system and legal institutions.⁴⁴

Ghana's *Criminal Code* lacks a specific legal definition of **child prostitution**. While there are sections of the *Criminal Code* that criminalise the promotion of prostitution and trafficking of persons for the purpose of prostitution, violations of these sections are treated as misdemeanours.⁴⁵ Moreover, nowhere in the *Criminal Code* are child sanctions for involvement in prostitution prohibited. It does, however, criminalise a property owner or holder

knowingly allowing child defilement upon his/her property.⁴⁶

Ghana's *Human Trafficking Act of 2005* includes a prohibition on the **trafficking of children** for the purpose of sexual and labour exploitation.⁴⁷ Despite its comprehensive nature, Ghana continues to lack adequate protective measures for trafficking survivors,⁴⁸ specialised anti-trafficking training for government officials,⁴⁹ effective collaboration with relevant agencies, and the enforcement and prosecution of offenders.

Ghanaian law does contain specific provisions that target the production, possession, and dissemination of child pornography. Despite providing protective measures which go beyond the OPSC – such as prohibiting mere possession – the country's legislation neither prohibits intentional access to **child pornography** through the use of information and communication technologies (ICT) nor imposes a reporting obligation on Internet service providers or credit card companies. Moreover, there is a lack of arrest and prosecution data related to Ghana's child pornography legislation.

Although the *Extradition Act of 1960* allows for the extradition of a person to or from Ghana, the dual criminality requirement⁵⁰ has created a significant obstacle to the prosecution of **child sex tourism**. Moreover, Ghanaian law lacks specific provisions that define or criminalise tourism for the purposes of sexual exploitation of children and the production and dissemination of materials advertising child sex tourism.

Child Protection Units

Under the coordination of a National Secretariat, the Domestic Violence and Victim Support Units (DOVVSU), a nationwide network of 11 regional police units and 75 local police units, are tasked with the investigation, prosecution, and support of all domestic violence and child abuse cases in Ghana.⁵¹

A lack of reporting uniformity has made it difficult to assess the effectiveness of these units.⁵²

Support Services for Children

NGOs within Ghana represent the primary source of recovery, reintegration, and legal aid services for children and families. Despite a general improvement in accessibility to child welfare services, support services available to survivors of child sexual exploitation remain highly inadequate.⁵³ These inadequacies can be primarily attributed to a lack of resources, staff, and transportation.⁵⁴

Training of Law Enforcement

Although efforts are underway to provide adequate training and capacity development services, the Ghanaian government does not currently provide targeted anti-trafficking training to law enforcement officials.⁵⁵ It is unclear whether the training efforts underway include training designed to prevent treatment of sexually exploited children as criminals. No plans have been made to develop a comprehensive training for law enforcement on all manifestations of CSEC.

CHILD AND YOUTH PARTICIPATION

An increasing number of opportunities for youth participation have been incorporated into Ghana's National Youth Policy's major priority areas and implementation mechanisms.⁵⁶ While this suggests that the Ghanaian government recognises the importance of including both children and youth in the political process as a way to reduce child vulnerability, the actual level of child participation remains uncertain across the country.

Rising rates of cybercrime, including the sexual exploitation of children, is often perpetrated by young Ghanaians.⁵⁷ This highlights the need for the government to create and implement more specific youth initiatives designed to foster awareness about the different forms of CSEC.

NGOs have remained a primary driving force in child and youth participation. A 2013 UNESCO-supported workshop, centred on how young Ghanaians could become more active in politics, laid the foundation for the creation of a National Youth Parliament.⁵⁸ Additionally, a National Children and Youth Advisory Board (NCYAB), designed to provide a variety of training programmes for children and youth, has been established in all 10 regions of Ghana. Discussions with the Ministry of Gender, Children, and Social Protection are underway to ensure that the Ministry facilitates all NCYAB activities and recognises it as a National Children and Youth Parliament.

PRIORITY ACTIONS REQUIRED

National Plans of Action

Child participation ought to be involved in the design of, as well as emphasised in, child protection strategies and facilitated in a national plan that addresses CSEC.

Coordination and Cooperation

To avoid overlap and redundancy, objectives, norms, and rules applied in countering CSEC need to be uniform and consistent across sub-units with only one line of authority.

Efforts should be made to enhance training of ministries and protection agencies, along with the implementation of education and awareness-raising campaigns to target community resources as well as treatment of children.

Prevention

CSEC awareness campaigns and educational curricula for children should be increased. Ghana should also allocate budgetary resources expressly toward CSEC issues and their prevention.

The government should address the increased vulnerability of children to sexual exploitation within the ongoing phenomenon of street children.

The immigration status of children should not prevent them from accessing basic social services or otherwise leave them in a position of vulnerability to abuse and exploitation.

The ICT policies of Ghana should expressly condemn the sexual exploitation of children online and prohibit child pornography.

Ghana should establish a child sex offender registry and actively share this information with other countries for prevention and monitoring purposes.

Additionally, Ghana should enhance education efforts to ensure that officials do not blame child victims of exploitation.

Protection

It is imperative that Ghana ratify the OPSC and enact legislation that explicitly criminalises child pornography and child prostitution.

Ghana should also criminalise actions that lead to the “grooming” of children for sexual purposes.

The government should prioritise data collection on all forms of CSEC and conduct research on the effectiveness of victim services.

Moreover, the dual criminality requirement for extradition should be eliminated to ensure legal protection for all victims of CSEC.

Recovery and Reintegration

The government should take adequate responsibility for the recovery and reintegration of victims of CSEC, allocate greater resources toward the matter, and not depend so extensively on NGOs to provide support services.

Additionally, child victims should be made aware of the services available to them.

Child Participation

Ghanaian officials should be educated on the benefits of child and youth participation in policy making.

To prevent all forms of CSEC, it is vital that Ghana implement preventive and educational measures that include and involve children.

Endnotes

- ¹ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ² Tuakli, Juliette et al. *Situational Analysis of Vulnerable Children in Ghana*. World Education. 2006. Accessed on March 2014 at: http://ghana.worlded.org/Docs/ghana_vulnerability_study_jun06.pdf.
- ³ National Population Council. *Ghana Population Stabilisation Report*. October 2011. Accessed on 14 January 2014 at: http://www.populationcommunication.com/Medias/Ghana_report.pdf.
- ⁴ The World Bank. *Ghana*. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://data.worldbank.org/country/ghana>.
- ⁵ US Department of Labor. *2012 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor*. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/ghana.htm>.
- ⁶ UNICEF. *Progress for Children: A Report Card on Child Protection*. September 2009. Accessed on March 2014 at: [http://www.unicef.org/protection/files/Progress_for_Children-No.8_EN_081309\(1\).pdf](http://www.unicef.org/protection/files/Progress_for_Children-No.8_EN_081309(1).pdf).
- ⁷ ILO. *Girl Child Labour in Agriculture, Domestic Work and Sexual Exploitation: Rapid assessments on the cases of the Philippines, Ghana and Ecuador*, 2004.
- ⁸ Tuakli, Juliette et al. *Situational Analysis of Vulnerable Children in Ghana*. World Education. 2006. Accessed on March 2014 at: http://ghana.worlded.org/Docs/ghana_vulnerability_study_jun06.pdf.
- ⁹ U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2013*. Accessed on July 2013 at: <http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2013/index.htm>.
- ¹⁰ Ministry of Women and Children's Affairs, Ghana. *MOWAC Annual Progress Report 2012*. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.ndpc.gov.gh/GPRS/Dist%20and%20Sec%20APR%202012/SECTOR%202012%20APRs/Ministry%20of%20Gender,%20Children%20&%20Social%20Protection.pdf>.
- ¹¹ Danish Immigration Service. *Protection of victims of Trafficking in Ghana: Report from Danish Immigration Service's fact-finding mission to Accra, Ghana*. June 2008. Accessed on January 2014 at: <http://www.nyidanmark.dk/NR/rdonlyres/EB5BAEDA-0D96-46C2-B2D2-E48BA8911B2C/0/Ghanaffrapport2008.pdf>.
- ¹² About the Ghana Anti-Human Trafficking and Child Protection Coalition. *Free the Slaves*. Accessed on August 2013 at: <https://www.freetheslaves.net/SSLPage.aspx?pid=676>.
- ¹³ Challenging Heights. *Where We Work*. Accessed on June 2103 at: <http://challengingheights.org/what-we-do/where-we-work/>.
- ¹⁴ U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2013*. Accessed on July 2013 at: <http://www.state.gov/documents/organisation/210739.pdf>.
- ¹⁵ Maalla M'jid, Najat. *Sexual Abuse and Exploitation of Children in West and Central Africa*. UNICEF West and Central Africa Regional Office. 2008. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/ESEWCAROFinalReport_EN_corrige.pdf. Citing to the African network of ECPAT International.
- ¹⁶ Ghana NGO Coalition on the Rights of the Child. *Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in Tourism and Its Implications for the HIV/AIDS Pandemic in Ghana - the boy-child in focus*. June 2006.
- ¹⁷ One World International. *Ghana is Becoming a Fast Growing Haven for Paedophiles*. 30 December 2012. Accessed on May 2013 at: <http://www.modernghana.com/news/437627/1/ghana-is-becoming-a-fast-growing-haven-for-paedoph.html>.
- ¹⁸ ACERWC. *In the Best Interests of the Child: Harmonising Laws on Children in West and Central Africa*. The African Child Policy Forum. Addis Ababa. 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: <http://www.acerwc.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/English-ACERWC-Harmonising-Laws-on-Children-in-west-and-central-Africa.pdf>.
- ¹⁹ Agbemabiese, John. *Cyberfraud: A new force and threat to Ghana's image and security*. Graphic Online. 15 April 2013. Accessed on May 2013 at: <http://graphic.com.gh/features/cyber-fraud-a-new-force-and-threat-to-ghanas-image-and-security.html>.
- ²⁰ Boateng, R. et al. SAKAWA-The Forms of Cyber Crime in Ghana. *Journal of Information Technology Impact*, 11(2), pp. 85-100. 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: <http://www.jiti.com/v11/jiti.v11n2.085-100.pdf>.
- ²¹ UN Ghana. *Day of Girl Child to be marked in Ghana for the first time*. October 2012. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://ghana.unfpa.org/assets/user/file/Final_DayGirl%20Child_pr_11Oct.pdf.
- ²² Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ²³ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ²⁴ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child*

- Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ²⁵ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ²⁶ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ²⁷ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ²⁸ United States Department of Labor's Bureau of International Labor Affairs. Refworld. *Ghana Country Profile*. Accessed on March 2014 at: <http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4d4a68026.pdf>.
- ²⁹ US Department of Labor. *U.S. Department of Labor's 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor*. Accessed on July 2013 at: <http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/findings/2011TDA/ghana.pdf>.
- ³⁰ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ³¹ Modern Ghana. Gender Ministry Honours Supt. *Patience Quaye and DOVVSU*. December 2013. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.modernghana.com/news/507326/1/gender-ministry-honours-supt-patience-quaye-and-do.html>. See also: Joy Online. *DOVVSU lacks attention - Angela Dwamena Aboagye*. January 2014. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.myjoyonline.com/news/2014/January-6th/dovvsu-lacks-attention-angela-dwamena-aboagye.php>.
- ³² Government of Ghana National Development Planning Commission (NDPC). *Medium-Term National Development Policy Framework: Ghana Shared Growth and Development Agenda (GSGDA), 2010-2013*. Accessed on September 2013 at: <http://www.ndpc.gov.gh/GPRS/Final%20Draft%20Policy%20Framework%20092010.pdf>.
- ³³ CHILD Frontiers Ltd. *A Five-Country Analysis Paper: Mapping and Assessing Child Protection Systems in West and Central Africa*. June 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/West_Central_Africa_CP_Systems_5_Countries_Analysis_Paper_FINAL.pdf.
- ³⁴ Ghanaweb. *Human Trafficking Soars in Northern Ghana*. July 2013. Accessed on March 2014 at <http://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/>crime/artikel.php?ID=280099. See also: *Child Prostitution Soars in BA*. June 2012. Accessed on March 2014 at: <http://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/NewsArchive/artikel.php?ID=242539>. <http://vibeghana.com/2013/01/11/teenage-sex-work-increase-in-cape-coast/>. See also: Modern Ghana. *Children, Youth discuss Violence Against Them*. September 2013. Accessed on March 2014 at: <http://www.modernghana.com/news/487216/1/children-youth-discuss-violence-against-them.html>.
- ³⁵ UN Committee on the Rights of the Child (CRC). *Second Periodic Reports of States Parties Due in 1997, Ghana*. 14 July 2005.
- ³⁶ Adamu-Issah, Madeez et al. *Achieving Universal Primary Education in Ghana by 2015: A Reality or Dream?* UNICEF. June 2007. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/french/videoaudio/PDFs/Achieving_Universal_Primary_Education_in_Ghana_by_2015.pdf
- ³⁷ CHILD Frontiers Ltd. *A Five-Country Analysis Paper: Mapping and Assessing Child Protection Systems in West and Central Africa*. June 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/West_Central_Africa_CP_Systems_5_Countries_Analysis_Paper_FINAL.pdf
- ³⁸ Manful, Esmeranda and Saka E Manful. *Child welfare in Ghana: The relevance of children's rights in practice*. (13:6) *Journal of Social Work*. 11 March 2013.
- ³⁹ Tourism in Ghana is the fourth largest foreign exchange earner after cocoa, gold and remittances from abroad. MENSAH-ANSAH, Joseph, MARTIN, Emma and EGAN, David (2011). *Tourism trends in Ghana: the accommodation sector*. *Tourism Analysis*, 16(2), 157-168. Accessed on 10 July 2014 at: <http://shura.shu.ac.uk/6391/>. Tour operators have also identified Ghana as an emerging destination. The World Bank. *Tourism in Africa: Harnessing Tourism for Growth and Improved Livelihoods*, 2013. Accessed on 10 July 2014 at: http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2013/09/30/000442464_20130930124458/Rendered/PDF/814680WPOP13260Box0379837B00PUBLICO.pdf.
- ⁴⁰ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. Child Frontiers Ltd. Hong Kong. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ⁴¹ ACERWC. *In the Best Interests of the Child: Harmonising Laws on Children in West and Central Africa*. The African Child Policy Forum. Addis Ababa. 2011.
- ⁴² Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. Child Frontiers Ltd. Hong Kong. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ⁴³ ACERWC. *In the Best Interests of the Child: Harmonising Laws on Children in West and Central*

- Africa. The African Child Policy Forum. Addis Ababa. 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: <http://www.acerwc.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/English-ACERWC-Harmonising-Laws-on-Children-in-west-and-central-Africa.pdf>.
- ⁴⁴ UNDP Ghana. *Access to Justice. UNDP Projects: Ghana*. Accessed on June 2013 at: http://www.undp-gha.org/design/operations/project_details.php?page=27.
- ⁴⁵ *Criminal Code, 1960 (ACT 29)*. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/88530/101255/F575989920/GHA88530.pdf>.
- ⁴⁶ *Criminal Code, 1960 (ACT 29)*. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/88530/101255/F575989920/GHA88530.pdf>.
- ⁴⁷ Human Trafficking Act, 2005 (Act 694). Accessed on July 2013 at: http://www.protectionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/09/Ghana_Human-Trafficking-Act_2005.pdf.
- ⁴⁸ Sertich, Manda and Marijn Heemskerk. *Ghana's Human Trafficking Act: Successes and Shortcomings in Six Years of Implementation*. Accessed on July 2013 at: <http://www.wcl.american.edu/hrbrief/19/1sertich.pdf>.
- ⁴⁹ U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2013*. Accessed on July 2013 at: <http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210739.pdf>.
- ⁵⁰ *Extradition Act, 1960*. Accessed on April 2014 at: <http://www.jtighana.org/actdetails.php?id=44>. Under Section 29 of the Act, “‘extradition crime’ means a crime which, if committed within the jurisdiction of Ghana, would be an indictable offence described in the First Schedule to this Act.”
- ⁵¹ Training Resources Group and Play Therapy Africa. *Strengthening Child Protection Systems in Sub-Saharan Africa: a working paper*. August 2012. Accessed on April 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/strengthening_child_protection_systems_in_sub-Saharan_Africa_-_August_2012_.pdf.
- ⁵² UNICEF. *Regional Review of Child Protection Monitoring and Information Systems in West and Central Africa*. UNICEF Regional Bureau for West and Central Africa. Dakar. 2009.
- ⁵³ United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child. *Second Periodic Reports of the States Parties due in 1997, Ghana*. CRC/C/65/Add.34. 2005. Accessed on January 2014 at: [http://www.unhcr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/898586b1dc7b4043c1256a450044f331/cb2ade9679679dccc1257077005462b1/\\$FILE/G0542738.pdf](http://www.unhcr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/898586b1dc7b4043c1256a450044f331/cb2ade9679679dccc1257077005462b1/$FILE/G0542738.pdf).
- ⁵⁴ Department of Social Welfare and UNICEF. *Report of the Mapping and Analysis of Ghana's Child Protection System*. January 2011. Accessed on January 2014 at: http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/english/Ghana_Mapping_Analysis_Child_Protection.pdf.
- ⁵⁵ US Department of State. *2013 Trafficking in Persons Report Ghana*. Accessed on March 2014 at: <http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2013/215470.htm>.
- ⁵⁶ UNESCO Planipolis. *Ghana National Youth Policy, August 2010*. Accessed on April 2014 at: http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Youth/Ghana/Ghana_YouthPolicy.pdf.
- ⁵⁷ Boateng, R. et al. SAKAWA - Cyber Crime and Criminality in Ghana, *Journal of Information Technology Impact*, 11(2), pp. 85-100. 2011. Accessed on 17 January 2014 at: <http://www.jiti.com/v11/jiti.v11n2.085-100.pdf>.
- ⁵⁸ UNESCO. *UNESCO supports the creation of a National Youth Parliament in Ghana*. Accessed on June 2013 at: http://www.unesco.org/new/en/media-services/single-view/news/unesco_supports_the_creation_of_a_national_youth_parliament_in_ghana/back/18256/.